
















but choices of wall cladding, roofing materials, details of doorways, 
windows and many other aspects are more speculative. Sometimes the plan of 
a building reveals ,something of its superstructure. Building XLVIII, in 
the middle period, has opposing walls with different numbers of posts, so 
that its roof must have rested on wall plates: it cannot have been a 
building composed of bays. Very often, however, decisions about 
superstructure rest upon a general knowledge of medieval buildings and 
common sense considerations. Since there have been no finds of roof 
slates, and since thatch would present a fire hazard in a crowded site for 
which attack was always a threat, planking and shingles seem the logical 
choice of roofing material. Shingles are also well attested in the 
documentary history of castles generally. For the most part decisions 
about reconstructional detail depend upon using the repertoire of 
techniques for which there is some evidence somewhere on the site. The use 
of clay walling, for example, has been liberally suggested. 

Finally, the difficulties of dating the structural development of the site 
should be emphasised. The overall dating rests heavily upon the 
documentary framework outlined above. It is assumed that the earliest 
castle dates from between 1070 and 1086, and that the latest castle dates 
from after 1223. There is also some archaeological evidence which 
corresponds with the two ends of the overall date range: Stamford ware 
(eleventh century pottery from eastern England) was associated with the 
earliest castle, and late thirteenth century pottery with its decline. But 
between these two major horizons lay a multitude of structural events, both 
major and minor, whose dating is not assisted by the documentary, or any 
other evidence. It is tempting to relate the middle period plan (phase X) 
to the acquisition of the castle by the de Boulers in 1102. But the 
rebuilding may not have been embarked upon immediately. In any case, the 
north-western part of the bailey had a structural phase (not illustrated) 
between the earliest castle and phase X. The latter has therefore been 
cautiously labelled "circa 1150", but this can be no more than an 
approximation. Equally it is impossible to decide whether phase Y, 
succeeding X, was within the de Boulers' occupation, or whether it reflects 
the period of royal custody from 1207-1215. If the former, then some major 
social change in the use of the site is indicated, as well as a significant 
change of building technique. Between phases Y and Z, a deep silt layer 
accumulated in the lowest part of the bailey, suggesting an abandonment. 
It is quite probable that this coincides with the period of Welsh control 
of the area from 1215 to 1223. On the whole, however, historical 
correlations are difficult, and the artefactual material is not 
sufficiently diagnostic to help date the structural phases. In any case, 
with the exception of the first and last phases, the phases as presented 
here are greatly oversimplified. The buildings here separated out into 
individual plans were probably the product of a more continuous process of 
repair and replacement. It cannot be proved that all the structures 
presented in one plan were erected at the same time, nor that they were 
demolished at the same time, but simply that at some stage in their use 
they were contemporary with each other. 

THE EARLIEST CASTLE (fig.4) 

The earliest structure of Roger of Montgomery's castle was a low bank of 
clay and turf piled up along the course of the rampart which was soon to be 
built over it. This bank, some 1.5m wide, levelled up the downward slope 
at the point where the front timbers of the palisade were to be erected. 
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timbers suggests this building was not a domestic dwelling but a structure 
designed to resist the thrust of stored material, and a granary is the most 
likely interpretation. In addition, its proximity to the probable western 
entrance of building LIV suggests strongly that in this phase the twelve 
posts carried their superstructure high enough off the ground to allow 
access beneath it. This building had a long life, continuing through 
major reconstructions of the castle (see below). 

Of similarly massive character was the building (Lia) occupying a central 
position in front of the matte ditch. This is represented by a foundation 
trench up to l.Om wide in places and cut deeper on the west (up slope) side 
so that its bottom was more or less level. This trench would have 
comfortably held horizontal timbers similar to a preserved example which 
lay in a trench at the bottom of the adjacent matte ditch. This sill beam, 
the foundation of the first bridge, was 4.Sm long and 0.3m square It had 
mortices near its ends to carry uprights for a bridge nearly 4.0m wide. A 
timber slot and two postholes on the matte side represented further 
elements of this bridge. A socket in the underside of the preserved bridge 
timber (and therefore redundant) is a further indication of the re-use of 
old timbers and pre-fabrication in the earliest castle's design, of which 
other evidence was quoted above. The proximity of the bridge to building 
Lia, as well as the compatible sizes of the preserved timber and its 
foundation trench suggest strongly that access to the bridge was via the 
building. The massiveness of foundations also suggests that this building 
was of two storeys, perhaps a first floor hall, the major residence within 
the bailey of the earliest castle. Fence XXIX, between this building and 
those behind the rampart, may represent an internal division of the bailey 
screening the main residence from lesser structures. Building Lia itself 
became the site of a further structure in the next phase and was of long­
lasting influence in the site's development. 

Restricted access to the matte bridge via building Lia would add another 
dimension to the defensibility of the matte, especially since the ground 
floor entrance was in the northern wall of the building rather than facing 
the bailey entrance. If the matte tower to which the bridge led was 
constructed along similarly massive lines as the rest of the earliest 
castle then, together with the bridge and building Lia it would have made a 
formidable sight in a local landscape whose buildings were of a much 
slighter character. 

THE TWELFTH CENTURY CASTLE (figs.5,6) 

The earliest castle underwent various (unillustrated) modifications, with 
evidence of a new palisade and other structures dug into the top of the 
rampart in the north-west corner. The date of these changes is not known, 
nor is the date by which the bailey was transformed into the new lay-out 
for which we have the fullest plan (phase X) so far available. It is 
referred to here as mid-twelfth century and represents the de Boulers' 
castle. Fig.6 is an attempt to show what the bailey looked like in this 
period, and is based as closely as possible on the excavated evidence. 
Some elements in the plan survived from the earliest castle, notably the 
granary Building XXXVIII and the site of the cistern XLIII, but in many 
other respects the plan was different in detail, as well as being generally 
more built up. Phase X was principally composed of post-hole structures 
and there was evidence for extensive use of clay as solid walls (Buildings 
XII, XXII) or as cladding to thicken a skeleton of posts and wattles (the 
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corresponding massiveness in the superstructure of the presumably framed 
buildings. 

THE FINDS 

The impression given by the small objects recovered is not that of a rich 
community. Indeed virtually nothing at all from before circa 1100 has been 
recovered. Like the rest of Wales and the Marches, the Montgomery area 
seems to have been without locally produced pottery from the Roman period 
until the twelfth century. From the foundation period of the castle came 
fragments of Stamford ware, glazed jugs from eastern England, and in the 
later twelfth century other products of this industry were also found. 
Since it is unlikely that this was the result of marketing, the material 
probably came in the baggage of travellers to and from Yorkshire and 
Lincolnshire: Robert de Boulers had married into a family from this area. 
The bulk of the pottery recovered is from coarse cooking pots and simple 
glazed jugs. Study by Pamela Irving and Alan Vince has shown that some of 
these were made locally, others being identical to material found more 
widely in Shropshire, Hereford and Worcester. 

Metal objects are not numerous and are generally functional pieces such as 
fragments of tools, arrowheads, locks and horsehoe nails. The impression 
given is of a community whose wealth was not displayed in material form and 
which was economic in its recycling of metal waste. On the other hand, 
since no rubbish pits have been located we cannot be certain that the 
available finds are truly representative of the life-style of the 
inhabitants. 

Numerous fragments of unworked wood were recovered from wet deposits in the 
ditches as well as the structural timbers described above. A well 
preserved stave-built tub of oak came from the bailey ditch near the castle 
entrance. Dendrochronological study by Ruth Morgan showed that the tree 
from which it was made was probably felled in the late eleventh century. 
This object may have had a very long life before it was dumped in the 
ditch. Alternatively, if it was discarded in the early twelfth century, it 
reveals that t�e inner ditch was never cleared out after that date, perhaps 
because the mud which collected at its bottom added to its defensibility. 

ENVIRONMENTAL EVIDENCE 

A rich sample of material was recovered from the deep latrine pit (VII) 
situated by the motte ditch. Analysis by James Grieg revealed a wide range 
of local flora which had been growing in a variety of habitats: arable 
land, meadows, marshes, stream sides and woodland. The species included 
weeds, cereal crops, hedgerow plants, sedges from damp places and birch, 
hazel, alder, oak and willow from the woodlands. Peas and beans, known 
to have been an important element in medieval diet, are poorly represented 
because they preserve badly. Most of the species represented are still 
found in the modern landscape of the area. In addition, the presence of 
the dung-feeding beetle and the stable fly suggest that some of the 
contents of the pit derived from stable sweepings, though interestingly, 
no building within the excavated area has been identified as a stable. The 
pit itself seems to have fulfilled mixed functions as latrine and waste 
disposal point. Since it was always protected by a building (see above), 
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the varied flora it contained must have been included in the rubbish: it 
cannot have blown in. 

ANIMAL BONE EVIDENCE 

This material has been studied by Sue Browne, and came mainly from the 
ditches, the cistern and especially the latrine pit. Cattle, red and roe 
deer were well represented in the food remains, but sheep were remarkably 
scarce and pig bones were very numerous indeed. Some dog' and cat bones, 
as well as marks of carnivorous gnawing on many bones, suggest domestic 
animals were kept in the bailey. Plentiful butchery marks on bones of all 
species suggest that animals were brought to the site live for slaughter or 
as whole carcases. Fowl, goose, pheasant and woodcock added variety to the 
inhabitants' diet, but there was virtually no evidence of fish consumption. 
Since, however, the material studied came from restricted areas and bone 
remains survived badly elsewhere on the site, great care must be applied 
in generalizing about two centuries of food supply, and the excavation of a 
kitchen site might change the overall picture. Most of the evidence came 
from the latrine pit, which was a fairly late addition to the castle's 
development. Individual items were also of great interest. Green stains 
on the bones of a goshawk may suggest it was a ringed hunting bird. The 
bones of eight new-born piglets from the latrine pit suggest their mother 
was kept within the bailey. A complete boar skeleton in the rampart must 
represent an animal which was for some reason considered unfit for 
consumption. 

CONCLUSION 

The evidence excavated at Hen Darnen demonstrates that timber castles could 
be permanent, substantial fortifications with impressive accommodation. 
Timber castles were not, as they are so often made out to be, temporary, 
second-rate erections, easily overcome and replaced in stone as soon as 
possible. This castle dominated its landscape for two centuries and was 
rebuilt, always in timber (and clay) several times. The earthworks of this 
numerous class of monument are but a pale reflection of their true 
character. 
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